     Minutes of the Town of Chesterfield Town Board Meeting held on Tuesday, August 4, 2015 at the Town Office, on the Corner of Clinton and Vine Streets, in Keeseville, County of Essex and State of New York, pursuant to due notice.
     Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
     Everyone stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

     Those present were:

Supervisor:                            Gerald H. Morrow

Town Clerk:                           Lynn A. Jarvis

Councilman:                         Clayton J. Barber

Councilman:                         Russell L. Blaise

Councilman:                         Richard J. Klages

Councilman:                         Joseph W. Kusalonis

Supt. of Highways:              Philip W. Pray

    Excused was

Town Attorney:                   Michael D. McCormick

    Guests present were: Gordon Howard, Brent Morrow, John Casey, Tom Golden and

Shelley Davis; Clerk to Supervisor.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    89. RESOLVED that the reading of the minutes of the meeting held on July 14, 2015 be dispensed with.

    Supervisor Gerald H. Morrow offered the courtesy of the4 floor to the guests, but there was nothing they wanted to bring before the Board.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that during the last meeting it was briefly discussed about the grant the former Village had received to help with the transition of the dissolution, but they still had $33,073.52 of unused funds – the NYS Department of State had said if we can use the funds all we have to do is enter into a contract to reassign the funds – we will have to submit a plan and budget – he talked with Sandy Senecal; Supervisor for the Town of AuSable and she would rather the Town of Chesterfield be the lead agency for this venture – we have lots of outstanding debt and issues left by the former Village that needs to be taken care of. 
       Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

      90. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to sign the contract with NYS Department of State for the remaining $33,073.52 towards the transition of the dissolution of the former Village of Keeseville. Funds to be split between the Town of Chesterfield and Town of AuSable.

      Supervisor Morrow remarked that this is a win-win situation for us – it is like finding the money.

     Supervisor Morrow met with the Town of AuSable Supervisor and Lee Pollock our Insurance Agent to discuss the insurance coverage on the buildings at JayCee Park – if we insure the buildings it will only cost $60.00 extra a lot less expensive than if the Youth Commission insures the buildings, if the equipment is listed it will be insured for $10,000 if unlisted it is insured for $1,000.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    91. RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to place insurance coverage on the buildings located at JayCee Park and to list equipment belonging to the Keeseville Youth Commission on our insurance.
    Supervisor Morrow stated that at the last meeting Clayton asked what was going on with the housing grant – the Supervisor spoke with Bruce from HAPECO, who stated that they are interviewing eligible recipients and that we need to hold a Public Hearing on Sept. 1, 2015 at 6:30 p.m.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

    92. RESOLVED that the Town of Chesterfield Town Board will hold a Public Hearing on 

Sept. 1, 2015 at 6:30 p.m. for the purpose of informing the public on the $400,000 grant funding awarded to the Town for housing rehabilitation.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that Bruce will be at the Public Hearing to answer any questions.

    Supervisor Morrow explained that Phase 1 of the Augur Lake Dam Replacement Project has been completed. Phase 2 of the project is the design, specs, Clerk of the Works, etc. This project will not be started until 2016 – you have a copy of the agreement with AES Northeast – do you have any questions about the agreement – hopefully it will be started in the spring of 2016 and the water will be low.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    93. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to enter into an Agreement with AES Northeast for Phase 2 of the Augur Lake Dam Replacement Project to be started in 2016.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that at the last meeting there were questions and complaints brought up about the property directly behind the businesses on Front Street and the broken window on one of the businesses – the complaint was made to the Code Enforcement Officer on July 6, 2015, by July 8th he had mailed a return receipt letter with the violation to the property owner, not a bad response time, the owner never answered to the violations, so the Code Enforcement Officer sent him an appearance ticket to appear in Court on August 3, 2015 – the owner lives in California, so it was presumed that he would not be in court – but legally the Town cannot touch the property without a court order – low and behold on Friday who does he get a call from the owner Willie Foster who called to discuss the issues with his building – Willie informed the Supervisor that he had someone taking care of the building – he assumed this person was working on the building – he was told that the hole in the window was this size of a fist – the Supervisor told him that was not true – a person could crawl through the hole – there was a brawl that started at the bar on Front Street and that was how the window got broken – the person using the building is not taking care of the repairs – so Mr. Foster has gotten someone else to help him, this person lives up the road from the office – on Monday he went to Court with the Code Enforcement Officer and stated that he would take care of the violations – he immediately placed a piece of plywood over the broken window until it can be replaced – he mowed behind the building and will be getting someone to repair the bricks in the back.
    Supervisor Morrow explained that the camper trailer located on the Augur Lake Road can be used 30 consecutive days of the year, but not more than 45 days in one year, as long as it is not hooked up to public or private utilities – he had a saw mill sign – the Supervisor told him he had to take the sign down or apply to the Planning Board for a special use permit for a business – he took the sign down, he was just using the sign to try to get rid of slabs. He is running on a generator not hooked up to electricity. Now he has a new sign up – Love Thy Neighbor – can’t force him to take the sign down – explained that he is only drawing attention to it now – we will keep a close eye on it – the Supervisor also called the person who complained to let her know what was going on.
    The Supervisor also checked on the race cars – they are for the demolition derby and they will be gone soon.

    Supervisor Morrow talked about Mill Street – deeds on the old property owned by the former Village shows that they owned right up tight to the buildings – he has talked with Kevin Hall about surveying Mill Street and the properties behind the buildings, since he did the survey for the library – it could cost between $4,000 and $10,000 – he would like to talk to Mike McCormick about Quit Claim deeds to the owners of the businesses, but keep Mill Street for fire access and possibly deliveries.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    94. RESOLVED that any decision on the matter of Mill Street and property behind the businesses be tabled for 30 days.

    Supervisor Morrow informed the Board that he talked with Meg Parker today – about the radar sign we received with a $6,000 no match grant to be installed in Port Kent – he met with representatives from NYS Department of Transportation to see about changing the location because the sign would be in the shade all the time, which would make it impossible to charge the battery – we had to get permission from Department of Transportation to change the location to before the Trembleau Road – permission has been granted and when Essex County DPW gets a chance they will install the radar sign.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that he had a request from Ron Wilson, President of the Port Kent Cemetery Association – they are running out of lots in the cemetery – there were two lots for sale next to the cemetery but after checking into grant funding to purchase property for cemetery it was found that there is not grant funding – and by that time it was too late the lots were sold. The Supervisor did some research on the Port Kent Cemetery property – he had Real Property research the tax maps – there are no deeds, but it is their impression that it belongs to the cemetery – we never had a deed to Watson Square Park, but the Town Attorney proved it was the Towns property.

    Last month permission was given to cut the dead tree down in the cemetery – well it has been cut down – Tut will draw it away maybe with Phil’s help.
    The prisoners came and did clean up the old part of the cemetery, the Supervisor will call again to get them next week to finish cleaning up the new section.
     Supervisor Morrow stated that we couldn’t have gotten a better inspection report for Port Douglas Beach and Picnic Area – everyone got a copy there were no violations.

    Councilman Klages stated that on Monday night he was at the Port Douglas Beach when he and Dan Costin noticed that there were wires pulling away from the bathhouse. 

     The Supervisor stated that he will check it out and if he has to will get in touch with Steve Johnson our electrician.

    Dave Winter informed the Supervisor that the intake lines in Butternut Pond need to have the weeds cleaned out of them – Dave had stated that the former Village always hired Brad Knapp to do this – the cost is $800.00.

    Councilman Kusalonis stated that divers are expensive.

   Councilman Blaise stated that there is a company in AuSable Forks that also dives.

    Supervisor Morrow asked the Board if they wanted him to get quotes, he thought for sure someone would have asked about the procurement policy.

   John Casey from the audience asked so what is the policy?

   Supervisor Morrow explained that $0 - $500 is at the discretion of the Supervisor, $501 - $3,000, needs three verbal quotes, $3,001 - $13,000 needs three written quotes, and $13,001

To $34,999 needs RFP’s, there are certain exceptions such a professional services for companies that need to be licensed, and “if available”.

   Councilman Klages asked about Brad Knapp having insurance?

   Councilman Barber stated he must have insurance he had a scuba diving school.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

   95. RESOLVED that the Supervisor obtain three quotes if available for a diver to clean out the intake lines at Butternut Pond – quotes to be brought back before the Board at the next meeting.
    While discussing Butternut Pond informed the Board that Steve LaMere our lake manager performed a survey of Butternut Pond with Dave’s guys, he hasn’t received the results yet on the aquatic plant growth.

    He did find out that there is grant funding available for removal of invasive species of aquatic plant growth funding of up to $15,000, it certainly pays to serve as the Chairman of the Essex County Soil & Water Conservation Board to get valuable information like that.

   Upon a motion made by Councilman Russell Blaise, seconded by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis and unanimously carried it was

   96. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to proceed with the application and sign any necessary paperwork for grant6 funding to eradicate aquatic plant growth vegetation from Butternut Pond.
    Upon a motion made by Councilman Clayton Barber, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    97. RESOLVED that the Supervisor’s Financial Report for the month of July 2015 be accepted.

The Financial Report may be found on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.

    By the end of the year there is roughly $185,000 in outstanding debt to paid out of the Town of Chesterfield Water Dist. (former Village), not sure if the funds will be available, but there is approximately $130,000 in the account now. Supervisor Morrow will be going over the list of outstanding receivables with Shelley to prepare to send out reminder notices not notices to shut off their water. We have been using so much money to correct issues/problems with the water plant.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Richard Klages, seconded by Councilman Clayton Barber and unanimously carried it was

    98. RESOLVED that all bills be paid. Bills in the amount of $17,232.18 were audited and paid from Highway Acct., Claims 116 to 126. Bills in the amount of $2,373.19 were audited and paid from General Acct., Claims 257 to 266. Bills in the amount of $4,859.54 were audited and paid from TCWD Acct., Claims 267 to 275. Bills in the amount of $263.70 were audited and paid from PKWD Acct., Claims 276 to 278. Verizon was paid $84.66, NYSEG was paid $3,426.00 and Frontier was paid $1,708.53. Warrants can be found in the Office of the Town Clerk.

    Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    99. RESOLVED that all letters brought before the Board be filed.

    Supervisor Morrow stated that at the last meeting we discussed the vandalism at the Town shed and the possibility of a camera being installed – we put one at the Knights and it has been very successful – we only needed three verbal quotes, but he asked for written quotes, only two were received on from Northeast Security in the amount of $3,177.91 and one from Total Security Solutions in the amount of $2,254.23, both quotes were based on the same equipment and labor, because we are a municipality they have to base the labor on prevailing wage.
     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Russell Blaise and unanimously carried it was

    100. RESOLVED that the Supervisor be authorized to hire Total Security Solutions for the amount of $2,254.23 to install a camera system at the Town Garage.

   Councilman Blaise asked if this come out of the General Account because it is at the garage?

   Supervisor Morrow stated yes everything for the garage comes out of general.

   Town Clerk Lynn Jarvis had nothing to bring before the Board.

   Supt. of Highways Phil Pray stated that Chesterfield Street is ready to be paved – he and the Supervisor tried to get it paved earlier, but the date is set for August 17th – Mill Hill will get an overlay then they are off to Clintonville – he tried to get everything done for the September reimbursement, but it didn’t happen – so it will be a large lump sum coming out at one time – the financial schedule is out of whack – reimbursement will be later than expected probably in December.
   Supervisor Morrow stated that as DPW Chair he probably could have forced them to come here quicker and they would have if we had really needed them to, but we can wait and anyways he wouldn’t have done that.

   Phil stated on the same note, because the County was called to another project that needed to be done ASAP – the crew is finishing prep work on the Highlands Road.

    Phil stated that when they are in Port Kent and have the time – they will putter are removing trees and stumps on the lot for the cemetery association to make more room.

   Supervisor Morrow said Ron Wilson will be happy to get this information.

     Upon a motion made by Councilman Joseph Kusalonis, seconded by Councilman Richard Klages and unanimously carried it was

   101. RESOLVED that since there is no further business to come before the Board this meeting be adjourned at 7:41 p.m.

                                                                                                    ______________________________

                                                                                                              Lynn Jarvis, Town Clerk

